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Llyn Crafnant, Caernarvonshire (v.c.49), 18th August 
WENDY MCCARTHY 

Unfortunately this meeting was cursed with 
rain from start to finish, so I was pleasantly 
surprised when ten participants turned up. 

We set off along the path around the lake, 
and our first stop was to examine a tall, 
odd-looking willowherb, which appeared 
to have abortive seeds and the "clenched 
fist" type of stigma, both of which suggest 
a hybrid. After some discussion, we came 
to the conclusion that it was Epilobium 
xaggregatum, one of the commoner 
hybrids, between E. montanum (Broad­
leaved Willowherb) and E. obscurum 
(Short-fruited Willowherb), both of which 
were seen nearby. 

Continuing along the path, we found 
Isolepis setacea (Bristle Club-rush) and 
Carex laevigata (Smooth-stalked Sedge) 
on the bank of a small stream. Eventually 
we found our way through the bracken 
down to the lake edge, but as the weather 
had followed a similar pattern for much of 
the summer, the level of the lake was 
unusually high, and this prevented us from 
finding some of the species known to 
occur. We waded in and managed to find 
small amounts of Elodea nuttallii 
(Nuttall's Waterweed) and Myriophyllum 
alterniflorum (Alternate Water-milfoil), 
the typical one of upland, base-poor waters. 
Littorella uniflora (Shoreweed) was at the 
water's edge, and there were also a few 
spikes of Lobelia dortmanna (Water 
Lobelia), just managing to flower above 
the surface, be lying the fact that it is plenti­
ful in the lake. The vegetation on the banks 
included colourful patches of Lythrum 
salicaria (Purple Loosestrife) and Mentha 
xverticillata (Whorled Mint), the hybrid 
between M arvensis (Field Mint) and M 
aquatica (Water Mint) which seems to be 
less common in v.c.49 than M xgracilis 
(Bushy Mint). Carex rostrata (Bottle 
Sedge) was also plentiful. 

Reaching the south end of the lake, we 
found our way into a small marsh dissected 
with streams running into the Afon 
Crafnant. Abundant Menyanthes trifoliata 
(Bogbean) warned us how wet it would be, 
and it was not easy to keep our balance on 
the spongy sphagnum mats. Here we saw 
Drosera rotundifolia (Round-leaved 
Sundew), Scutellaria minor (Lesser Skull­
cap), Wahlenbergia hederacea (Ivy-leaved 
Bellflower), and the densely tufted stems 
of Eleocharis multicaulis (Many-stalked 
Spike-rush), with some spikelets becoming 
proliferous, a character only seen in this 
species, I think. A patch of Rhynchospora 
alba (White Beak-sedge) was pleasing to 
see, though not immediately obvious, as it 
had finished flowering and had turned 
orange. 

We found some shelter under trees for 
lunch, before continuing into the valley to 
an area of wet heath, where we were 
surprised to see many plants of Dacty­
lorhiza maculata (Heath Spotted-orchid) 
still in flower. Here too were Festuca 
vivipara (Viviparous Fescue), Salix repens 
(Creeping Willow), Pinguicula vulgaris 
(Butterwort) and Carex xfulva, the hybrid 
between C. hostiana (Tawny Sedge) and C. 
viridula (Yellow-sedge). There was a fine 
stand of Phegopteris connectilis (Beech 
Fern) on a low bank under Salix cinerea 
(Grey Willow) bushes, and on the stream 
banks were Selaginella selaginoides 
(Lesser Clubmoss) and Anagallis tenella 
(Bog Pimpernel). The highlight of the 
meeting for us was seeing a good number 
of plants of of the beautiful Parnassia 
palustris (Grass-of-Parnassus), just at their 
best. I had seen a Red Kite in the valley 
while preparing for the meeting three days 
earlier, but it did not appear on the day. 
My thanks to all those who braved the 
appalling weather to attend this meeting. 
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Marloes Coast Project, Pembrokeshire (v.c.4S), 9th September 
MATT SUTTON 

It is now four years since I started work down 
here, working with the National Trust tenant 
farmer to transform the coastal belt into a 
mosaic of wildlife-friendly habitats. This 
walk was an opportunity to showcase the 
work, whilst getting some sharp botanical eyes 
to add to the rapidly developing species-list. 

The headline-grabbing work here has been 
the re-creation of heath land from arable, using 
a combination of soil-stripping to remove 
nutrients and 60 tons of waste sulphur from a 
local oil refinery to acidify the ground. As 
well as the establishing Erica tetralix (Cross­
leaved Heath), Calluna vulgaris (Heather) and 
Ulex gallii (Western Gorse), we admired the 
single plant of Agrostis curtisii (Bristle Bent), 
a new species for the county. We debated its 
origin, and whether genetic investigations 
could or should be used to give us the answer. 
This quickly became academic, as one of our 
party, Ion Hudson, promptly went up to the 
heathland that I had taken cuttings from as a 
seed source for Heathers and Gorse, and found 
a couple of plants there. Perhaps we will find 
this grass elsewhere on our humid heaths. 
These new sulphur heaths are also growing 
some unusually large specimens of species 
such as Plantago maritima (Sea Plantain) and 
P. coronopus (Buck's-horn Plantain) - an 
artefact perhaps of the flush of phosphorus 
released by the acidification. 
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The adjacent pastures and hay meadows are 
rapidly becoming more species-rich under 
benign management. Two fields have Lotus 
subbiflorus (Hairy Bird's-foot Trefoil) spread­
ing through them. Stephen Evans, our v.c. 
recorder, was able to show us the Chamaeme­
lum nobile (Chamomile) that has established 
in the field that he negotiated a reversion 
scheme over in his latter years with CCW. 
Whilst on the seaward fringe of this field, we 
found a single plant of Cystisus scoparius ssp. 
maritimus. There is a good colony of this 
plant on the cliffs around Marloes Sands, but 
it is encouraging to see it jump across the coast 
path as well. 

The arable fields here are now farmed with 
weeds and birds in mind, and the margins are 
full of species such as Misopates orontium 
(Weasel's Snout), Spergularia arvensis (Corn 
Spurrey) and Polygonum rurivagum 
(Cornfield Knotgrass). An unusually robust 
looking Trifolium proved to be Trifolium 
striatum var. erectum (Knotted Clover). 

Lastly, we sploshed through the fields along­
side the mere, where water levels have been 
raised and shallow pools dug. We were 
looking for the Pilularia globulifera (Pillwort) 
that I had found here the previous autumn, but 
water levels were too high (see Colour 
Section, Plate 4). 
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64 Obituary Notices 

OBITUARY NOTICES 
MARY BRIGGS, 9 Arun Prospect, Pulborough, West Sussex, RH20 JAL 

* An obituary will be published in Watsonia. meetings too. He served as President of the 
With regret we report the death of Peter Liverpool Botanical Society from 2004-2007 
Hall*a member since 1952, and we are grate- and was Editor of the society's newsletter 
fu1 to Clive Stace for the following note: Parnassia. 
Peter, an Honorary Member, sadly died on 7th Keith never sought the limelight and was 
March 2008 in Poo1e Hospital, only a month willing for anyone to use his results. He 
or so short of his 9}St birthday. He and his recorded for Jean Green, Graeme Kay and 
wife Joan (d. 2004) were particularly well others over many years as well as leading 
known to members of the Society when Peter some BSBI meetings in the north-west. In 
was our Honorary Field Secretary during the the early 1980s he was employed by the BBC 
first mapping scheme (Atlas of the British to go out to Borneo for the David Attenbor-
Flora 1962), from 1956 to 1967, and then ough 'Life on Earth' series and among his 
during the compilation of the Sussex Plant finds was an open flower of Ra.fflesia for 
Atlas (1980) from 1966 to 1978. They were them to film. This was followed by further 
very keen field botanists and walkers, and assignments, but Keith did not mention any 
continued that interest after retirement in of this himself and we only learn of it now 
Monmouth. He will be remembered as a very from his family. 
helpful and kindly person, and be badly In the past Keith had enjoyed holidays in 
missed by his friends. many parts ofthe world and particularly liked 
Geoffrey Keith Watson (1946-2008), a the Mediterranean region, to which he was 
member since 1982 died on February 18th introduced by joining botanical tours led by 
2008 and Joan Vincent, from the Liverpool Mary Briggs in the 1980s. In recent years 
Botanical Society, writes: however he was content to stay at home but 

Leaving Newcastle University in 1973 with continued with a number of projects. For 
a Ph.D. in bacteriology, Keith moved from instance he recorded every day changes in the 
Scarborough to the Wirral Peninsula to take same stretch of hedgerow for a whole season 
up a research post with Unilever in Port - from time of leaves and flowers opening to 
Sunlight. He first worked on washing butterflies emerging and birds hatching. 
powders and was interested in trying to Useful data no doubt for climate change 
develop a product which worked well at low studies. All this was interrupted when he 

went to bed this February, with rucksack 
temperatures. The aim was to help those in 
developing countries who had to use river packed at the side ready for an early start next 

morning, and suffered a massive heart attack 
water. Later he moved to the toothpaste in the night. 
department and back to his petri dishes. 
M B

· Keith will certainly be very much missed. 
ary nggs remembers him saying, perhaps 

'tongue in cheek', that he was the one who We have lost a perfect gentleman and a 

put stripes into toothpaste! 
He joined the Liverpool Botanical Society 

in 1974 and was a very keen member of this 
and the BSBI. He could always be relied 
upon to have the large C.T.W. and later Stace 
in his rucksack to deal with queries on all the 
field meetings. Presently he began to lead 
some of the excursions, and following early 
retirement he attended the winter indoor 

dedicated botanist. 

John Brummitt, a member since 1959 died 
on Feb 1st 2008 after a short illness, he was 
75. We are grateful to Jean Green for the 
following note: John was the first BSBI 
recorder for Denbighshire (v.c. 50) to live in 
the county. He was appointed in 1965 and 
retired in 1984. Previously Denbigh, like 
many of the other Welsh vice-counties, was 
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serviced by the Assistant Keeper of Botany at 
the National Museum of Wales in Cardiff. 
John's meticulous records included extracts 
of A.A. Dallman's manuscripts and accounts 
of plant hunting in N.E. Wales. John started 
a card index of plants and 10km square 
records for the County which are still in use 
and formed the basis for many Denbigh 
records in R.G. Ellis' Flowering Plants of 
Wales (1983). John was for several years the 
head of science at Y sgol Dyffryn Conwy, 
Llanrwst. He is remembered as an inspira­
tional teacher with a love of wildlife, 
especially botany, and was known for his 
enjoyment of field meetings .. 

We extend our sympathy to his wife and 
son and to his brother Dick of the Herbarium 
Royal Botanic Gardens Kew .. 

We are grateful to Priscilla Tolfree for the 
following note on Myra Burnip, a former 
member ofBSBI who left in 2004: 

I have sadly heard recently that Myra 
Burnip died in August 2006. She joined the 
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BSBI in 1972 and was also a keen WFS 
member. She was heavily involved in helping 
with the work for Gordon Graham's The 
Flora and Vegetation of County Durham 
published in 1988. 

I knew her very well but had not heard from 
her recently and managed to trace her son 
Peter who said she had been ill in hospital for 
several months before she died. We met in 
1969 at Kindrogan at Brian Brookes' first 
Mountain Flowers course. 

As we go to press we regret to announce the 
death, on March 31 2008, of Mr J.F.M. 
Cannon*, former President of this Society, 
an Honorary Member and one time Keeper of 
Botany at the Natural History Museum. 

It is also with regret that we report the 
following deaths since the last issue: Mrs 
K.R Edwards of Launceston, Cornwall, a 
member since 2002; Dr H. Rapson of St 
Ishmaels, Pembrokeshire, a member since 
1989 and Miss B. W oodliff of Hornchurch, 
Essex a member since 1991. 

BOOK NOTES 

Wiltshire Botany 
Issue no. 10 ofthisjournal is now published. 
It particularly features an account of the 
history and current activities of Wiltshire 
Botanical Society, which has now been in 
existence for 15 years, and of individual 
work by members. There follows a second 
supplement to issue no. 8, which was 
devoted to a presentation and analysis of the 
most important plant records since record­
ing for the 1993 Wiltshire Flora ceased at 
the end of 1991. The supplement includes 
articles on willows, conifers, and ferns and 
their allies. 

Also included are an account of a project 
for regenerating chalk grassland at Stone­
henge, a description of a study of the flora 
of limestone dry stone walls in a West 
Wiltshire parish, and a 20-year study of 
Meadow Saffron in a South Wiltshire wood. 

The usual annual selection of records is also 
included - for 2006. 

Contributions to the journal are welcome 
on any aspect of Wiltshire botany. Articles 
should be submitted to John Presland, 175c 
Ashley Lane, Winsley, Bradford-on-Avon, 
BA 15 2HR, who will also be pleased to 
discuss proposed articles informally (tel.: 
01225 865125). A leaflet is also available 
offering guidance to authors on the most 
helpful forms in which to submit articles. 

Copies of no. 10, and some earlier issues, 
are available from Rosemary Duckett. 50a 
The Butts, Westbury, Wiltshire BA13 3EX 
(tel.: 01373 858296: email: rosemary. 
duckett@virgin.net). The cost is £5.00 post 
free. Cheques should be made out to 
'Wiltshire Botanical Society'. 
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RECORDERS AND RECORDING 

Panel of Referees and Specialists 
MARY CLARE SHEAHAN, 61 Westmoreland Road, Barnes, London SW13 9RZ 

(mc _ sheahan@hotmail.com) 

Chris Preston has kindly agreed to act as 
Referee for Trifolium - his address is already 
in the Referees Section of the Yearbook. 

The address of John Mason (birdseed aliens) 
has changed, and is now: 
24 St Medard Road 
Wedmore 
Somerset BS28 4A Y 

A mistake crept into the e-mail address for 
Yiannis Christofides (referee for Cypriot 
plants) given in the list of referees in BSBI 
Year Book 2008. His correct e-mail is 
minerva9@cytanet.com.cy - there was an m 
missing from the .com 

Panel of Vice-county recorders 
DAVID PEARMAN,Algiers, Feock, Truro, Cornwall, TR3 6RA; Tel: 01872 863388 

New Recorders 

V.c.31 (Hunts). Mr David Broughton, 55 Star 
Road, Peterborough, PEl 5HT to be joint 
recorder (all correspondence to him). Mr 
Terry Wells, recorder since 1976, retires. 

V.c.50 (Denbs). Mrs Delyth Williams, The 
Quillet, Heol-y-Berwyn, Llandrillo, 
Corwen, LL21 OTH. Jean Green, recorder 
since 1984, retires. 

V.c.65 (N.W. Yorks). Mrs Linda Robinson, 
The Cottage, Melmerby, Penrith, Cumbria, 
CAIO IHN & Mr Kevin Walker to be joint 
recorders (all correspondence to Mrs Robin­
son). 

V.c.98 (Main Argyll). Mr Carl Farmer, Flat 7, 
Polfearn House, Taynault, PA35 UQ to be 
joint recorder (all correspondence to him). 

V.c.113G (Guernsey). Dr Charles David, St 
Cergue, Saints Road, St Martins, Guernsey, 
GY46JA. 

I would like to thank Terry Wells and Jean 
Green for their sterling efforts over so many 
years. 

Changes of Address. 

V.c.S4 (N.Lincs). Paul Kirby, 15 St James' 
View, Louth, Lincs. LNll 9XY. 

V.c.96 (Easterness & Nairns). Ms Sarah 
Smyth, 14 Cromartie Drive, Strathpeffer, 
Ross-shire IV14 9DB. 

Ayrshire (v.c.75) Vice-County Recorder Vacancy 
JIM McINTOSH, BSBI Scottish Officer, cia Royal Botanic Garden, 20A 1nverleith Row, Edin­

burgh, EH3 5LR; Tel: 01312482894;j.mcintosh@rbge.ac.uk 

This large vice-county occupies much of the 
western seaboard of Scotland's Midland 
Valley and includes the mainland areas 
administered by North, East and South 
Ayrshire local authorities and the island of 
Ailsa Craig. As such, it contains extensive 
lengths of coastline, with the river valleys of 
the Garnock, Annick, Irvine, Ayr, Doon, 

Girvan and Stinchar running up to plateau 
moorlands and rugged uplands of the Clyde 
Muirshiel Regional Park and the Southern 
Uplands. In addition, Ayrshire is also impor­
tant for its raised bogs in the north and its 
calcareous upland grasslands to the south, 
with a series of Special Areas of Conservation 
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designated to protect these internationally 
threatened habitats. 

Particularly notable species in the vice­
county include coastal species such as Isle of 
Man Cabbage (Coincya monensis ssp. monen­
sis) and Oysterplant (Mertensia maritima), 
serpentinite rock specialists like Spring 
Sandwort (Minuartia verna) and Alpine 
Penny-cress (Thlaspi caerulescens), and 
Scotland's only extant populations of Green­
winged Orchid (Anacamptis moria) and Bee 
Orchid (Ophrys apifera). 

The present Vice-county Recorder, Dave 
Lang, would like help to cover this large vice­
county, and we are looking for a keen botanist 
to work jointly with him and to help with the 
fieldwork element in particular. 

Living in or near the vice-county can be an 
advantage, but is not essential - some VCRs 
live remotely and operate very successfully. 

But you would have to be able to spend a 
reasonable time in the Vice-county each year. 

The principal VCR task is, of course, the 
collection, validation and maintenance of 
vascular plant records in the Vice-county on 
behalf of the BSBI. Being a reasonable 
competent botanist is important, but knowing 
one's limits is even more important. No one 
can be an expert in all aspects of a county's 
flora and our referees are on hand to support 
and help VCRs. Competency with computers, 
particularly e-mail, the Internet and MapMate 
would be desirable. 

For further information, or if you are inter­
ested in the vacancy, please contact me, Jim 
McIntosh, on 0131 2482894, bye-mail to 
j.mcintosh@rbge.ac.uk or by post to BSBI 
Scottish Officer, RBGE, 20A Inverleith Row, 
Edinburgh EH3 5LR. 

PROFILES OF NEW HONORARY MEMBERS 
2007 

Alastair H Fitter 
MrCK CRAWLEY, April 2007 

Alastair Fitter is Professor of Plant Sciences in 
the Department of Biology at the university of 
York. He is a distinguished plant ecologist 
with a world-wide reputation for his research 
on the structure and function of plant root 
systems. His interest has centred on the way 
that root branching architecture affects the 
efficiency with which plants capture nutrients 
from poorly mobile resources in soil. He has 
revealed, for the first time under natural condi­
tions' that colonization of roots by mycor­
rhizal fungi is essential for the survival of 
some plant species, emphasizing the muIti­
functional basis of the plant-fungus relation­
ship in the mycorrhizal symbiosis. Fitter was 
elected to the Royal Society in 2005 in recog­
nition of this research which is represented by 
more than 130 papers in refereed journals. 

He has a deep interest in climate change and 
its effects on plant phenology. Flowering is 
especially sensitive to the temperature in the 
previous month, and spring-flowering species 

are most responsive. His Science paper (2002) 
with his father Richard on Rapid changes in 
flowering time in British plants showed that 
the average first flowering date of 385 British 
plant species has advanced by 4.5 days during 
the past decade compared with the previous 
four decades and that 16% of species flowered 
significantly earlier in the 1990s than previ­
ously, with an average advancement of 15 
days in a decade. These data reveal the strong­
est biological signal yet of climatic change. 

He has written an impressive number of 
plant and natural history guides, including 
Atlas of Wild Flowers of Britain and Northern 
Europe (1978), Complete Guide to British 
Wildlife (1981 with Norman Arlott and his 
father Richard Fitter), Collins Guide to the 
Countryside (1984 with Richard Fitter), 
Grasses, Sedges, Rushes and Ferns of Britain 
and Northern Europe (1984, with Richard 
Fitter and Ann Farrer), Wild Flowers of 
Britain and North West Europe (1987 with 
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David Attenborough), Collins Guide to the 
Countryside in Winter (1988 with Richard 
Fitter), Trees of Britain & Europe (1990), 
Wild Flowers of Britain and Northern Europe 
(1996 with Richard Fitter and Marjorie 
Blamey), Root Dynamics and Global Change: 
An Ecosystem Perspective (2001 with Richard 
Norby and R. Jackson), The Wild Flowers of 

Profiles Hon. Members - A.H. Fitter / A. Primavesi 

Britain and Ireland: The Complete Guide to 
the British and Irish Flora (2003, with Ma:tjo­
rie Blamey and Richard Fitter) and Trees 
(2004, with David More). These natural 
history books have made a significant contri­
bution to the public understanding and appre­
ciation of botanical science in the UK. 

Tony Primavesi 
ROGER MASKEW, April 2007 

I was very glad to hear that the BSBI has at 
last come to formerly acknowledge Tony 
Primavesi's achievements. In 2009 he will 
have been a member of the BSBI for fifty 
years, during which time he has made a major 
contribution to the study of Rosa. 

Tony was born in Northampton on Decem­
ber 18th 1917, just after a Gennan Zeppelin air 
raid on the town. He spent a large part of his 
life at Ratc1iffe College near Leicester where 
he first went as a school boy in 1927. After a 
short gap he returned there in 1944 to start a 
long career as a master, eventually retiring in 
1982. He first became interested in botany in 
1947 and after contributing records for the 
first Atlas joined the BSBI in 1959. In 1968 he 
became the county recorder for Leicestershire, 
a post he held until 1992. Coincidentally, in 
his first year as county recorder the inaugural 
meeting of the Leicestershire Flora Committee 
was held to discuss the best way to proceed in 
order to produce a new Flora for the county. 
Initially Tony was responsible for coordinat­
ing the efforts of the field workers, but his 
main contribution was writing the majority of 
the species accounts. Tony and Pat Evans 
were the co-editors of the Flora which was 
published in 1988. 

It was during one of the Flora committee 
meetings that Tony's interest in roses began. 
When attempting to assign the responsibility 
of various critical groups to particular record­
ers, it soon became apparent that no one was 
interested in roses so he reluctantly took up the 
challenge. His interest in the genus grew and 
in 1986 he was appointed joint BSBI referee 
for Rosa with Gordon Graham. In subsequent 

years Tony has contributed a number of papers 
to Watsonia, perhaps the most important being 
Notes on some Rosa taxa as occurring in the 
British Isles published jointly with Gordon in 
1990, which was to typify some of the contro­
versial names. 

This, with much other research, culminated 
in the publication in 1993 of The Roses of 
Britain and Ireland of which he was co-author 
with Gordon, and was, as he described 
himself, "the first satisfactory treatment". Part 
of the research involved the examination of 
many herbarium specimens, a task that 
became almost entirely Tony's responsibility. 
He commenced this work well before the 
publication of the Handbook and continued it 
right up to 2001, by which time the amazing 
total of some 35000 specimens from at least 
seventeen institutions had been re-determined. 

I took up the study of roses on a serious basis 
from 1985 onwards, and initially I sent speci­
mens to Gordon, but as virtually all were from 
the southern part of England, on his advice I 
sent further collections to Tony. It was soon 
after this that I met him for the first time 
during a BSBI rose workshop at Leicester 
University in 1988. Tony was one of the very 
best BSBI referees always replying within a 
week and giving me much encouragement and 
helpful advice, all of which I have kept as a 
valuable reference. Had this not been the case 
I feel sure I would have soon given up on this 
complex genus. I was appointed joint referee 
in 1995 and during the following years we 
have managed to visit the majority of the 
midland counties and part of East Anglia to 
study the local roses, as well as exchanging 
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views on the many specimens received from 
members. 

Failing eyesight forced Tony to retire as 
referee at the end of 2004, but he has contin­
ued to take a keen interest in roses and his 
thoughts on the subject are still of great value. 
He moved to Rugby in 2001 and from his 
room there is an excellent view across the 

sports field of the famous school. I have 
suggested to him that he may now have time 
to publish a volume of his jokes and limericks 
which over the years have added a touch of 
humour to many of our enjoyable field trips. 

I am very pleased to have been given the 
opportunity to write this brief profile. 

NOTES FROM THE OFFICERS 

From the Head of Research and Development - KEVIN WALKER 
97 Dragon Parade, Harrogate, North Yorkshire HGl 5DG. Email: kevinwalker@bsbi.org.uk 

The Threatened Plants Project (TPP) - a 
national pilot for 2008 
For many years the word 'threatened' has been 
synonymous with 'rare' with species occurring 
in fewer than 115 hectads being the focus of 
conservation action (i.e. Nationally Rare and 
Scarce). Recently the term has been refined to 
include any species, no matter how common, 
that has undergone significant declines in range 
extent or population size. This has resulted in 
the new British Red Data List which includes 
many widespread species (e.g. Scleranthus 
annuus (Annual Knawel)) but not, for the first 
time, national rarities whose populations appear 
stable (e.g. Carex chordorrhiza (String 
Sedge)). Many of these widespread but threat­
ened species have not been studied in any detail 
and as a consequence their ecology, distribution 
and changing status are poorly lmown. 

This summer we are proposing to work on 
ten such threatened species: 

Astragalus danicus (Purple Milk-vetch) 
Blysmus compressus (Flat-sedge) 
Campanula patula (Spreading Bellflower) 
Crepis mollis (Northern Hawk's-beard) 
Gentianella campestris (Field Gentian) 
Monotropa hypopitys (Yellow Bird's-nest) 

(both ssp.) 
Ophrys insectifera (Fly Orchid) 
Pyrola media (Intennediate Wintergreen) 
Scleranthus annuus (both ssp.) 
Stellaria palustris (Marsh Stitchwort) 

Many of you will be familiar with at least a 
few of these species in your own vice-counties 
where they are likely to be genuinely rare or 

scarce and confined to low fertility habitats. 
For each species we aim to: 
• update records on the past and present distri­

bution in each vice-county: 
• survey a sample of populations nationally to 

assess the causes of recent trends and collate 
habitat/management information required 
for their effective conservation. 

More generally we expect that trends for at 
least some of these species will help us better 
understand the nature and scale of recent 
environmental changes (e.g. habitat loss and 
fragmentation, eutrophication, climate 
change) as well as provide a baseline from 
which future population changes can be 
assessed. By trialling a number of novel 
recording methods (e.g. lOOm recording, null 
records) we also hope to refine the BSBI 
approach to the recording rare/scarce species 
more generally. 

Updating records 
As part of the project we will be asking vice­
county recorders to check and verify existing 
records for all ten species held centrally by 
the BSBI. VCRs should have already received 
these records (either by post or electronically) 
along with instructions on how to update them 
and submit alterations or additional records. 
The main tasks for VCRs (to be completed by 
October) will be to provide (a) more precise 
details for records assigned to hectad and (b) 
any additional records. 
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National sample survey - volunteers 
required 
As well as checking records we will be 
asking VCRs to visit a small sample of pre­
selected populations during summer 2008. 
There will be between 30 and 80 sample 
populations for each species nationally so 
the numbers to be visited in each vice-county 
is likely to be small and certainly no more 
then 10. By now VCRs should have received 
details of any sample populations located in 
their vice-counties with instructions on what 
(and how) we would like them to record at 
each site. We are particularly interested in the 
size and extent of populations, the type and 
condition of the habitat as well as the 
incidence of flowering, management, and 
general habitat condition. We are also asking 
for list of associated species which we will 
use (promise!) to define the ecological 
attributes of the vegetation in which the 
species occurs (e.g. mean Ellenberg scores, 

plant height, annuality, etc.). Sample sites 
may even include a few where the species has 
not been recorded for a long time. Don't 
worry - we would still like recorders to visit 
these and where tell us why the species is no 
longer present. We will also be encouraging 
recorders to survey additional populations 
especially in under-recorded areas or where 
status of the species is uncertain. 

Threatened Plants in Britain 2013? 
The results will be analysed over the winter 
and published, as updated distribution maps 
and species accounts, on the BSBI web site in 
early 2009. Over the longer term we hope to 
extend the project to cover all 'threatened' 
species over the next 5 years with a view to 
publishing a book of species accounts by 
2013. So if you would like to get involved 
in this fascinating project, please get in 
touch with either myself or your vice­
county recorder, who I'm sure will be 
grateful of any help you can give. 

From the Scottish Officer - JIM McINTOSH 
BSBI Scottish Officer, clo Royal Botanic Garden, 20A Inverleith Row, Edinburgh, EH3 5LR; 

Tel: 0131 2482894; j.mcintosh@rbge.ac.uk 

The Threatened Plant Project in Scotland 
The proposed BSBI survey of ten 
widespread but declining species (see the 
Head of Research & Development report) is 
made somewhat easier in Scotland due to 
several species being local (Blysmus 
compressus, Crepis mollis, Monotropa 
hypopitys and Stellaria palustris) and two 
others either being absent (Ophrys insectif­
era) or introduced (Campanula patula). 

So the main focus is likely to be on Astra­
galus danicus, Gentianella campestris, 
Pyrola media and Scleranthus annuus 
which are all reasonably widespread. So far 
we have made a start on Pyrola media, 
which is a priority species as part of SNH's 
five year Scottish Species Action Frame­
work project. As a desk exercise we have 
collected existing records from a wide 
variety of sources. We have 'tidied' the 
dataset up and fed it back to Vice-county 

Recorders asking them for further correc­
tions or additions. Similar work is under­
way for all the other species. 

We will then ask VCRs to visit a small 
sample of pre-se1ected populations of these 
species in 2008. We are keen to survey 
edge-of-range populations, under-recorded 
areas or sites where the species' status is 
uncertain. We are also interested in tradi­
tional sites where the species appears to be 
thriving as well as former sites where 
populations have been lost - and the reasons 
for those losses. 

We envisage asking for no more than 10 
populations (in total) to be surveyed per 
vice-county. It would be great, however, if 
we could visit more. This is where we are 
at a disadvantage in Scotland, with large 
vice-counties and much remote terrain but 
so few botanists! So please do get in touch 
with VCRs if you are able to help, whether 



Notes from the Officers - Scottish Officer 

you have a day or two free on a Scottish 
holiday or are resident. 

Site Condition Monitoring 
In many ways Site Condition Monitoring is 
quite similar to the BSBI Threatened Plant 
Project. It involves making detailed records 
of rare and scarce plant populations and 
making an assessment of the condition of 
those populations in SSSIs. It is a great 
chance to put our botanical expertise to 
good use, to help improve the management 
of these nationally important sites. As a 
result of our involvement, we receive the 
detailed plant records for all Site Condition 
Monitoring - not just the sites we are 
directly involved with - and that makes a 
valuable contribution to Vice-county 
recorder's datasets across Scotland. It is 
particularly useful for Rare Plant Registers. 

We have agreed to undertake 6-8 sites per 
year, with 'lead' volunteers arranging the 
fieldwork and writing the report, and field 
volunteers helping them with the survey. 
The lead volunteers are usually, but not 
exclusively, the local Vice-county Record­
ers who have a vested interest in the sites. 
By the time you read this we should have 
just had a one day workshop for the volun­
teers. This year we plan to survey the 
following SSSIs: Ardmeaneach (v.c.103), 
Bennane Head (v.c.75), Glenstrathfarrar 
(v.c.96), Eigg-Cleadale (v.c.104), Endrick 
Mouth & Islands (v.c.99), Hill of Towanreef 
(v.c.93), Tulach Hill (v.c.88) and Whitlaw 
Mosses (v.c.80). 

Over YJ of a million records computerised! 
Work continues apace to capture Scottish 
Vice-county Recorders paper records 
electronically, and make them more widely 
available, to the BSBI, BRC Vascular Plant 
DataBase, the NBNGateway and to the 
Vice-county Recorders themselves, of 
course! This winter contractors have been 
working on datasets from Selkirk (v.c.79), 
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Midlothian, (v.c.83), Kincardine (v.c.91), 
Moray (v.c.95), Dumbarton (v.c.99) and 
Mid Ebudes (v.c.103). Recent work has 
brought the total number of records compu­
terised over the past three years to 340,000. 

The BSBI has also contracted Lothian 
Wildlife Information Centre to similarly 
'mobilise' the vascular plant data which 
underlies the Plant life of Edinburgh and the 
Lothians (Smith et aI, 2002) flora. Another 
one-off project involves mobilising a 0.25 
million record dataset collected by SNH 
from their Tayside area files and reports. 
Having resolved a 'site centroid' grid refer­
ence problem, that dataset is now with BRC 
undergoing technical checks before being 
disseminated to Vice-county Recorders 
using MapMate (novelly) and posted on the 
NBNGateway. 

Scottish Officer 
The current funding arrangements for the 
Scottish Officer Project expire in October 
2008. One of the most important tasks this 
spring has been preparing a grant applica­
tion for a further term of funding from SNH. 
Currently SNH are kindly supporting 50% 
of the project costs, and we hope they will 
continue to do that for a further three years. 
The application was submitted in early 
April, and we expect to hear the outcome 
shortly. 

Scottish Annual Meeting 
Just a quick reminder that you will find a 
warm welcome north of the border at the 
BSBI Scottish Annual Meeting at Royal 
Botanic Garden Edinburgh on Saturday 1 
November 2008. The event is held in 
conjunction with the Botanical Society of 
Scotland, and is always very lively and 
enjoyable. Put the date in your diary now 
and watch out for the flier which will 
accompany the next BSB! News! 
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Coordinator's Corner 
ALEX LOCKTON, 66 North Street, Shrewsbury, Shropshire, SYI 2JL; coordinator@bsbi.org.uk 

Progress with the axiophyte lists 
The concept ofaxiophytes is gaining ground 
both within the BSBI and in the wider conser­
vation world. Eleven counties have now 
produced axiophyte lists (thank you, contribu­
tors!), and we are beginning to analyse the 
results. An axiophyte is a worthy plant - the 
sort of thing that elicits the response 'that's 
nice' when a botanist comes across it in a part 
of the country that they know well. We are all 
familiar with axiophytes of ancient woodland 
in the south-east of England, thanks to the 
many ecologists who have studied them there, 
but the task of extending the lists to all habitats 
of conservation value throughout the whole of 
the British Isles is much more demanding than 
anything that has been attempted to date. We 
now have lists from English, Welsh, Scottish 
and Irish counties, so we are beginning to 
achieve the geographical spread that I suspect 
we need to be able to do this properly. There 
is even interest in this initiative from Spain, 
but that might be a bit too ambitious for us just 
at the moment. 

One interesting finding so far is how differ­
ent the county lists are turning out to be. Out 
of 1,251 species chosen by the 11 county 
recorders, just 14 were selected by everyone. 
They include Sanicula europaea - a universal 
woodland axiophyte - and Anthyllis vulner­
aria - presumably always an indicator of 
species-rich calcareous grassland. We tend to 
think of species as having a characteristic 
habitat, but most do not quite follow this 
pattern. Instead, it seems a lot of plants are 
fairly catholic in the centre of their range, and 
random and unpredictable where they are rare. 
It is only where plants are moderately scarce 
that they are so predictable as to be restricted 
to one particular habitat. Among the interest­
ing anecdotes sent in are observations on 
Umbilicus rupestris (the ultimate rock plant) 
growing on bare soil in flower beds in 
Pembrokeshire and Wahlenbergia hederacea 
as a garden weed in Cardiganshire. Even these 

plants of highly restricted ecological niches 
can be less demanding in their core areas. 

There are many things still to think about 
with axiophyte lists. For example, Dorset 
must inevitably have a much longer list than 
Northumberland, but I for one feel uncomfort­
able with the argmnent that southern counties 
are necessarily 'better' than northern ones. If 
that were true, we would abolish Natural 
England and spend all our conservation funds 
in the Turks & Caicos. Species richness, per 
se, does not equate to quality. So one 
approach might be to produce proportional 
lists. If a site contained 10% of all the 
county's axiophyte species it would qualifY as 
a cracking good site, whether that was six or 
sixty species. 

So please keep the lists coming. Having 
county recorders draw up the lists of important 
species based on their experience and knowl­
edge is an essential first stage. Kevin Walker, 
who is responsible for research in the BSBI, 
has been analysing the lists to see if there are 
patterns in the attributes of the chosen plants, 
such as Ellenberg Values. Surprise, surprise­
there are! But it is good to get confinnation 
that what we know from years of observation 
is indeed related to quantifiable scientific 
properties. 

One key test of the axiophyte concept took 
place in Shropshire recently when Dan 
Wrench, the County Ecologist, produced maps 
highlighting the most ecologically important 
parts of the county for targeting of conserva­
tion spending. A group of the county's top 
naturalists was called to see if the maps 
worked for species groups other than plants. 
With just one exception they did. Everyone 
agreed that the places that are best for plants 
are also best for all other organisms. The 
exception, ironically, was the data collected 
for Defra's Higher Level Schemes. This was 
based entirely on the conservation offannland 
birds, and it was essentially the reverse of the 
axiophyte maps - ecologically, it seems, it is 
the very worst parts of the county that are 
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receiving the vast bulk of the conservation 
budgets. Perhaps not all that much has 
changed since the good of days of agricultural 
subsidies. 

Recorders' Conference 
Bookings can now be made for the Recorders' 
Conference on 12th_14th September. The 
programme is looking promising, with a 
workshop planned on advanced recording 
techniques and a parallel one on herbarium 
work, including Herbaria at Home. Several 
people have asked us to supply herbarium 
materials, and I am hoping we will be able to 
do so. 

We always have panels of referees available 
to determine specimens, often including the 
experts on Taraxacum, Rosa, Euphrasia and 
Cyperaceae. Keep an eye on the web site for 
details of who will be there this year -look on 
the meetings page. The conference is open to 
anyone in the society, but places are limited 
and county recorders get the first option of 
residential places. I would recommend it for 
anyone who actively records for the society or 
who publishes in our journals or newsletter; 
but anyone who is just casually interested 
might try coming to one of the Exhibition 
Meetings first. There are grants available 
from the Training & Education Committee for 
students who might find the £165 fee a bit 
steep; we would particularly welcome posters 
on any current research. 

Species Accounts on the web site 
As an experiment this winter I started posting 
species accounts on the web site, 
www.bsbi.org.uk.Slightly to my surprise, 
these shot to the top of the table of usage, and 
are being viewed by thousands of people. A 
distinctive formula is developing which makes 
these rather different to anything else that I 
have seen. Almost all accounts of plants tell 
you what we know about them, but what I 
have been trying to do with the Species 
Accounts is the opposite: telling the readers 
what we don't know about plants. This is 
much harder but much more interesting. Even 
when I do post some 'facts' from published 
sources, as often as not someone writes in and 
points out that it is not true in their part of the 
country, or in their experience. 

Over the next few months we are planning to 
explore the practicalities of maintaining a web 
site about all British species. We need a clear 
concept and realistic plan to achieve it. It 
would be all too easy for one person to create 
a few dozen species accounts of the plants 
they know well, but to do all the species in the 
British flora would require a concerted effort 
by many people. If anyone is interested or 
enthusiastic, please log on and have a look 
and, better still, send me some feedback or 
digital photographs. If a reasonable propor­
tion of the membership of the BSBI would 
support it, then it would most definitely be 
possible. Vote with your keyboards and you 
could help to launch one of the biggest 
projects we have ever attempted. 

DRAWINGS OF WILDFLOWER SEEDLINGS 
See BSBI News 83: 68 (Jan 2000) for a mire 
detailed explanation of these drawings. They 
were donated to the Society by the artist, Stanley 
Evans and, since the number of pages in News 
has to be a multiple of 4, they are used to fill a 
one or two page gap that would otherwise mean 
leaving out one or more notes. 

Stanley writes: 'These drawings are not to 
scale. The rate of expansion of cotyledons and 
stems of the various species was variable and the 
measurements given are generally those made at 
the time of the drawing and not necessarily when 
maturity had been reached. Moreover, the 

growing-medium (horticultural seed and potting 
compost) was not ideal for all species and this 
may have influenced development and size. In a 
number of drawings the actual size of the plant is 
shown by a bar or a cross with a lcm scale bar 
next to it. 

In the drawings the words refuse and emargin­
ate have not always been used critically. The 
distinction of "shallowly notched at the apex" 
(emarginate) and "slightly indented" (retuse) is 
blurred. Both words have been used to indicate 
an indentation at the tip of the cotyledon.' 
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PRUNELLA VULCARIS 
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Keeping up with non-native species 
A National Workshop 

10th to 11th June 2008, Leicester University 
Contact: ANNA BUTCHER, RPS Willow Mere House, Compass Point Bus. Pk., Stocks Bridge 

Way, St Ives PE27 5JL ; butchera@rpsgroup.com; www.nsnuk.org/pages/workshop.html 

A UK-wide workshop on current issues in 
ecology, identification and management of 
invasive plant and animal species. Bringing 
together a wide range of individuals involved 
in non-native species to share and benefit from 
each others experience. 

With important Government initiatives in 
the pipeline, the key themes of the 2008 
workshop will be identification, biological 
recording and risk assessment for non-native 
species, with presentations and workshop 
sessions from key speakers. 

During the two days delegates will: 
• have the opportunity to see and handle over 

40 invasive species, including live speci­
mens; 

• receive species updates for those species 
considered potential risks in the UK; 

• be able to network and share experiences 
across different fields of invasive species 
ecology and management; and learn about 
key issues that will influence best practice in 
invasive species management. 

DIARY 
N.B. These dates are often supplementary to those in the 2008 Calendar in BSBI Year Book 

2008 and include provisional dates of the BSBI's Pennanent Working Committees. 

15 May Committee for Scotland 12 Sep 
20 Sep 
8 Qct 
11 Qct 
15 Qct 
25 Qct 

Recorders Conference, Shrewsbury 
Committee for Scotland 10 Jun Non-native species Workshop, 

14 Jun 
16 Jul 
9Aug 
6 Sep 
10 Sep 

Leicester University 
Council, Slapton Ley 
Executive Committee, London 
Committee for Wales, Gregynog 
Irish AGM, Waterford 
Meetings Committee, London 29 Qct 

Records Committee, London 
Committee for Wales, Aberystwyth 
Publications Committee, London 
Understanding our alien flora 
Conference, London 
Executive Committee, London 
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Schizanthus pinnatus (Poor-man's-orchid) at filled quarry (v.c.13). 
Photo M. Shaw © 2007 (see p. 45) 

Fig. 1. Conyza bilbaoana agg involucre 
(see p. 40) 

Fig. 2. Conyza 'daveauiana habit' involucre 
(see p. 40) 

Both photos M. Rand © 2007 



Fig. 4. Conyza bilbaoana variation in inflorescence (seep. 42) 

Fig. 3. Conyza 'daveauiana habit' (see p. 41) Plate 5. Conyza 'bilbaoana' late flowering 
variant (see p. 42) 

All photos M. Rand © 2007 


